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MINUTES

SCOTTISH COURT SERVICE BOARD MEETING  
MONDAY 25 AUGUST 2014, PARLIAMENT HOUSE, EDINBURGH
Present:
Rt Hon Lord Carloway, Lord Justice Clerk, (Chair)
Eric McQueen

Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop QC 
Professor Hugh MacDougall 

Sheriff A Grant McCulloch

Simon Catto

Joe Al-Gharabally
Dr Kirsty Hood 

Johan Findlay OBE JP
Tony McGrath 

Attended:  
Stephen Humphreys, Executive Director Judicial Office for Scotland

Noel Rehfisch, Corporate Secretary, SCS 

Susan Whiteford, Head of Corporate Communications, SCS

Craig McCorkindale, Director Civil Courts Reform, SCS (Workshop session)



Margaret Peattie, Secretariat Business Manager, SCS, (Minutes)
Apologies:
Rt Hon Lord Gill, Lord President
Sheriff Iona McDonald
Hon Lord Bannatyne

1.
Minutes of the Meeting of 23 June 2014
1.1
The Minutes of the last meeting were approved.
2.
Matters Arising

2.1
 There were no outstanding actions from the last meeting.
Scottish Futures Trust
2.2
Discussions with Scottish Futures Trust were ongoing with consideration being given to the potential for funding SCS estates projects as part of the wider programme of justice sector projects, which the Scottish Government was developing through the non-profit distributing model.  The Executive was pursing potential options for new court facilities in Inverness and had joined the Scottish Ministers’ and Highland Council joint working group considering the best future usage for Inverness Castle for the purposes of promoting tourism in the Highlands. 
3.
Corporate Plan Performance (SCS/Aug14/31)
3.1
The Business Plan Delivery Report and SCS Board Scorecard were received and discussed.  The format and timing of the reports had been agreed at the last meeting and, following revisions suggested by the Board, were now submitted to provide information on performance over the first quarter of 2014-15.
3.2
It was noted that the work to establish improved ICT business continuity and disaster recovery plans as well as risk management arrangements for key ICT systems, was due to be delivered by the end of August.  While good progress was being made in this area, the Executive advised that the implementation date would be updated to reflect a March 2015 delivery date.
3.3
The SCS Board scorecard now reported on two new measures which disaggregated figures on summary criminal waiting periods between sheriff court and justice of the peace court business.  This would serve to flag up to the Board at an earlier stage any issues or downward trends which would otherwise have been reported against the measure “disposal of summary criminal cases within 26 weeks” which was only available after the court cases had been completed.

3.4
 The Board welcomed the performance figures on ICT where the up-time of core systems was shown as 99.9%.  Given the level of change and work being done under the ICT Transformation Programme, this was seen as a significant achievement and the Board recognised the good work being done by the ICT team.
4.
Finance Report (SCS/Aug14/32)
4.1
The financial results to the end of June 2014 were received with no adverse trends reported.  The Board would receive a report on the half-year position in October, along with proposals for allocating the Reserve.

4.2
The Pay Remit signed off by the Board in June had been submitted to and approved by the Scottish Government.  The Executive was now in negotiation with the Trade Union Side and it was anticipated that settlement would be reached to enable payment to be implemented in September salaries. 
4.3
Discussions with Scottish Government officials on funding for 2015-16 were ongoing and the Executive would report to the Board in October, by which time funding allocations would have been finalised and notified by Scottish Government Finance.
5.
SCS Audit Committee (SCS/Aug14/33) and SCS/Aug14/34)
SCS Audit Committee's Annual Report to the Board

5.1
 The Board received the SCS Audit Committee’s Annual Report for the audit year 2013-14.  In the report the Committee reflected on its work over the year, including its oversight of risk and risk management and assurance, and set out its priorities for the year ahead.
5.2
The Committee also reported that, on the basis of substantial assurances provided by two independent bodies, Audit Scotland and Scottish Government Internal Audit, and on its own assessment of the Governance Statement, it recommended that the SCS Board approve the SCS Annual Report and Accounts 2013-14.
5.3
The question arose as to whether the Committee should be renamed the SCS Audit and Risk Committee.  It was noted that this had been considered in 2013, when it was agreed that the Audit Committee Remit be revised to draw out the distinction between the role it discharges on behalf of the Board to provide specific scrutiny of the arrangements for strategic risk management, and the Board’s role in setting the overall risk framework.  The Committee regularly scrutinised risk in workshop sessions following its formal meetings and would continue to do so.
5.4
As the Board would carry out its annual review of Committee structure in December, it was agreed that the Audit Committee should discuss its Remit in November and submit any proposals to the Board for consideration.
SCS Annual Report and Accounts 2013-14
5.5
The draft Strategic Report section of the SCS Annual Report had been circulated to the Board for comment in May and the finalised Report and SCS Accounts were now presented for approval.
5.6
Having considered the SCS Audit Committee’s Report and its recommendation, the Board formally approved the SCS Annual Report and Accounts 2013-14.  
5.7
The SCS Accountable Officer would now sign the Governance Statement and arrangements would be put in place for the Annual Report and Accounts 2013-14 to be laid before the Scottish Parliament before the end of the year.
6.
Communications: Staff Engagement Strategy 2014-17 (SCS/Aug14/35)
6.1
Following the results of the annual staff survey in 2013 and in recognition of the challenges for staff articulated in the SCS Corporate Plan 2014-17, a small working group had been set up to review the staff engagement programme and activities to ensure these were aligned with the Corporate Plan.
6.2
Each year the Executive reported the high level results from the staff survey to the Board, which then invited the SCS People Committee to scrutinise the results in more detail.  The Board remained concerned at the level of bullying and harassment coming through in responses to the survey.  Over the last two years a lot had been done to address issues arising from the survey and in particular those in relation to questions about bullying and harassment.  The SCS Dignity at Work policy had been re-launched in October 2013 and the Executive continued to work with the TUS to identify and address any underlying concerns.  The SCS People Committee was supportive of the work being undertaken to address bullying and harassment and would continue to monitor progress and report back to the Board.
6.3
The Board considered the draft Engagement Strategy and agreed that sufficient focus was being placed on this activity and that it provided an on-going narrative for staff.  It was observed that a lot of thought had gone into its development.  The Executive Team’s summer tour of all courts, offices and business units was seen as an effective way of engaging with staff and feedback from this and other engagement activity would help inform the programme for future events.
7.
Court Closures Update (SCS/Aug14/36)
7.1
 The Board received a short update on progress on the final phase of the project and noted that transitional arrangements for courts in Haddington, Duns, Peebles and Dingwall were operating effectively.
8.
Scottish Sentencing Council (SCS/Aug14/37)
8.1
The Board noted the Scottish Government’s proposals to implement the provisions in the Criminal Justice and Licensing (Scotland) Act 2010 to create a Scottish Sentencing Council which would give SCS the function of providing support to that body.  A Secretary would be appointed in October and would begin to develop plans for the establishment and membership of the Council.  The Executive would provide more detail on these proposals early in the New Year.
9.
Tribunal Reform: SCS/STS Merger Update (SCS/Aug14/38)
9.1
A report on the implementation of the Tribunals (Scotland) Act 2014 and progress towards achieving the merger of the SCS and Scottish Tribunals Service was presented to the Board.  
9.2
Legislation to give effect to the merger was going through Parliament and the Bill had completed Stage 2, with the expectation that Stage 3 would be completed in the autumn.  A further update including details of the implementation plan would be provided for the Board’s meeting in December. 
10.
October Board Meeting (SCS/Aug14/39)
10.1
 An outline programme for the Board’s visits to Greenock and Dunoon courts was discussed along with plans for a development session following the formal agenda meeting.  The development session would include discussion of the Board’s appraisal system and it was agreed that the template and questionnaire be issued for completion and return prior to the meeting.
11.
Any Other Business 
Powers of Attorney (SCS/Aug14/43)
11.1
The Board noted that a recent sheriff court opinion had raised questions on the validity of powers of attorney registered with the Office of the Public Guardian.  Clarification was being sought from the courts and the Board would be kept informed of progress.
12.
 Papers for Scrutiny/Exception Reporting Only
12.1
The following papers had been circulated for scrutiny:

· ICT programme milestones and high level risks

· an update on Court Programming;

· the SCS Decision Tracker; and
· Minutes from SCS Audit, SCS People and SCS Estates etc Committee meetings.
The content of these papers were noted by the Board with no issues raised by exception.
13.
Date of Next Meeting
13.1
Monday 20 October 2014 in Dunoon
Informal Workshop Session

14.
Civil Courts Reform – Pricing Strategy
14.1
At this stage Craig McCorkindale joined members of the Board and presented a draft pricing strategy for court fees, which was being developed to deliver one of the strategic priorities set out in the SCS Corporate Plan 2014-17.  This draft was intended to provide members with an opportunity to discuss and comment on emerging options and inform the development of proposals which would be submitted to Scottish Government. 
14.2
The principles upon which the strategy was being developed were in line with those for civil courts reform; ie to simplify, consolidate and harmonise.  Fee setting was the 
responsibility of Scottish Government (SG) and the SCS would submit proposals upon which the SG would consult, then draft Fees Orders and lay them before Parliament.  
14.3
The Executive would now develop proposals for civil court fees, which would be brought back to the Board for approval in December.  Once approved, the strategy would be submitted to the Scottish Government for consideration.
Scottish Court Service
1

